
1/15/2021 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Ruth Houseright and I am from Madison, Wisconsin. I am a veterinarian providing 
services in rural Dodge County.  I am writing to ask you to include veterinarian health care 
professionals in Phase 1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination plan. 
 
I work in a 4-doctor mixed animal practice that provides critical veterinary medical and surgical 
care for food and companion animals throughout rural southeast Wisconsin.  Our services are 
important in our community not only to address illness and injury in pets, but also to ensure the 
continued productivity and safety of Wisconsin’s farms.   
 
Yesterday, I evaluated a dog’s torn ACL, removed bladder stones from a dog that could not urinate, 
traveled to one farm to treat a sick dairy cow and another to deliver baby lambs, and ended the 
suffering of a senior dog with terminal cancer.  This was just another typical Thursday for me, and 
none of these tasks are elective procedures that can wait until the current plague subsides.  While 
we do our best to limit face-to-face interaction with clients and take social distancing measures 
seriously, it is impossible for us to do our jobs without working together with technicians and 
other paraprofessional staff in close quarters and without travel.  We cannot safely restrain pets 
for examinations, take radiographs, perform surgery, or evaluate a dairy herd alone or remotely.   
 
Due to the increased time required to manage clients’ concerns from a distance, most veterinary 
practices in southeast Wisconsin are not currently taking new clients.  We receive more calls for 
urgent care than we can accommodate every day.  A COVID-19 outbreak in our practice requiring 
even a 2-week closure would leave the dairy, beef, and sheep producers of Dodge and Columbia 
counties with little recourse for either emergencies or the routine herd health tasks required to 
keep them operational, including certifying livestock health for shipping to market.  A shutdown 
would also leave our clients without help for their sick or injured canine, feline, and equine family 
members and cost our 20 paraprofessional staff income they cannot afford to lose.   
 
Achieving good public health requires recognizing the interconnection between human health and 
animal health.  We are healthcare professionals too.  Please help us protect Wisconsin’s beloved 
animal family members and food supply.  Thank you for considering this request. 
 
 
Sincerely,  
 
Ruth A Houseright, DVM, PhD, DACVP 
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 Veterinarians who serve to teach and serve the public at the Wisconsin School of 
Veterinary Medicine and Clinics should be prioritized to get vaccinated. Their face to 
face interactions with students, clients and their animals under a wide variety of 
circumstances should demand that they receive vaccine protection. 

 The Veterinarians, technicians and staffing at the Wisconsin Veterinary Diagnostic 
Laboratory should also be protected due to the wide variety of animals, animal 
tissues, blood and body fluids that they receive daily to analyze for disease. 

 Our small animal pet hospitals, those serving zoological parks and wildlife animal 
Veterinary needs shouldn’t be denied a priority when considering who is listed 
“next in line” for Covid vaccinations.  Our pets are family members and it has been 
shown that felines can be affected by the virus. 

 
 
Thank you for considering this request. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

LYNN V Schultz DVM 

 
Dr. Lynn V Schultz 
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January 16, 2021 
 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Samantha Morello and I am from Madison, Wisconsin. I am a large animal 
veterinarian and a board certified large animal surgeon.  I am writing to ask you to include 
veterinarian health care professionals in Phase 1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination 
plan. 
 
I am a professor and surgeon at the University of Wisconsin.  I serve clients across the state 
of Wisconsin who own horses, cows, goats, pigs, alpacas, llamas and sheep.  Horses and 
cows make up the majority of our caseload and we are the only referral facility in the state 
of Wisconsin for the bovine and other food/farm animal population of this state.  
Veterinarians have been essential workers throughout the pandemic, as injury and disease, 
both life-threatening and non, has continued to affect animal populations throughout 
Wisconsin.  There are not other individuals who can step in and do our jobs when we are 
out sick or in isolation from exposure.  Both the animal agriculture industry, and the 
general population, whose mental health has been tremendously buoyed by the comforting 
presence of their animals, depends on us for the health of their animals, and their peace of 
mind.  The loss of a veterinarian from a day of practice affects those who are employed by 
that individual – technicians/nurses, kennel/barn staff, reception staff – all of whose 
income is dependent on the income generated by the veterinarian.  Many people depend on 
us to do our jobs, and their lives are affected when we cannot.  
 
 
Thank you for considering this request. 
 
 
Samantha Morello, DVM 
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1/14/21 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 

Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Sarah Pikalek and I am from the Milwaukee, Wisconsin area. I am a veterinary 
technician. I am writing to ask you to include veterinary health care professionals in Phase 
1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination plan. 
 
We are a small animal hospital that is currently doing a modified curbside approach.  We 
come into contact with many clients daily.  We are doing our best to socially distance, 
require masks, and only allow one client into an exam room at a time.  A majority of our 
staff is over the age of 50, several with health conditions putting them at higher risk.  In 
August we were closed for almost 2 weeks, due to a COVID positive case and a mandate 
from the heath department.  Our clients, patients, and staff members cannot sustain 
another COVID related closure.  The entire profession has all been working hard during this 
pandemic to remain open; not only to continue to employee all staff members but to 
maintain quality health care for our client’s pets, and uphold our oath to be disease 
sentinels for the general public.  In the last few years the veterinary profession has suffered 
a high rate of suicide and compassion fatigue.  And although this in no way compares to 
what our human medical counterparts are facing, it is no less significant.  A vaccination 
would go a long way to help dissipate a small amount of the stress this profession is facing.   
 
We implore you to add the veterinary professionals to the Phase 1b COVID Vaccination 
Plan.   
 
Thank you for considering this request. 
 
 
Sincerely,  
 
Sarah Pikalek  
Veterinary Technician  
Lakeside Animal Hospital  
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1/15/2021 
 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Sheila Veksler and I am from Milwaukee, Wisconsin. I am a Veterinary Hospital 
Manager and I am writing to ask you to include veterinarian health care professionals in 
Phase 1b of the Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination plan. 
 
We are a busy, 5 to 6 doctor practice serving the greater Milwaukee area. We are located 
near downtown Milwaukee where the caseload of COVID positive cases is higher than 
many of the surrounding areas. We are responsible for not only making sure our client’s 
pet stay healthy, but also providing treatment for and educating the community about the 
control and prevention of zoonotic diseases. We are lucky to have remained open this long 
during the COVID outbreak. If we were need to shutdown, it could potentially put the 
community at a higher risk for transmission of zoonotic diseases such as Leptospirosis, 
multiple intestinal parasites, and even Rabies. It would also limit thousands of our normal 
clients’ ability to readily find care for their pets illnesses or injuries.  
 
Thank you for considering this request. 
 
 
 
Sheila Veksler, CVT, Hospital Manager 
Small Animal Hospital 
2340 N. Newhall St.  
Milwaukee, WI 53211 
(414)276-0701 
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Friday, January 15th, 2021 
 
Secretary-Designee Andrea Palm 
Department of Health Services 
 
State Disaster Medical Advisory Committee  
Vaccine Distribution Subcommittee Members 
 
RE: Veterinarians – Phase 1b COVID Vaccination Plan 
 
Dear Secretary-Designee Palm and Members of the SDMAC Vaccine Distribution 
Subcommittee: 
 
My name is Sonja Tjostheim and I am from Madison, Wisconsin. I am a veterinarian. I am 
writing to ask you to include veterinarian health care professionals in Phase 1b of the 
Wisconsin COVID-19 vaccination plan. 
 
I am currently employed as a Clinical Assistant Professor at the University of Wisconsin 
School of Veterinary Medicine. Within the UW Veterinary Care hospital, our department 
sees a minimum of 5-6 scheduled clients and their pets per day, in addition to frequent 
emergent appointments in need of a cardiologist. Our service also consults with/guides 
referring veterinarians all across the state of Wisconsin, as well as bordering states, 
regarding cardiac care and cardiac emergencies in veterinary patients. Within the hospital, 
our service is consulted multiple times per day by other services regarding cardiac disease 
in their patients, including those undergoing urgent or emergent surgical procedures. The 
demand for our services, from clients and referring veterinarians, is so great that we 
consistently book out 3-5 months in advance, despite overly filled days each week. If our 
service were to be shut down due to COVID outbreak, not only would we be at risk for 
exposing a large number of faculty/staff, clinicians, and students at the hospital, but our 
patients would suffer a higher morbidity and mortality as they are often in need of urgent 
or emergent care that cannot be provided remotely and often requires skills possessed only 
by specialty-trained cardiologists. 
 
Thank you for considering this request. 
 

 
Sonja Tjostheim, DVM, DACVIM (Cardiology)  
Clinical Assistant Professor – Cardiology  
UW Veterinary Care (University of Wisconsin-Madison) 
2015 Linden Dr, Madison WI 53706 
Phone: 608-263-7600 (Hospital)  
Web: www.uwveterinarycare.wisc.edu 
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